## DYING ON THE JOB IN MISSISSIPPI:

Lack of Adequate Protection for Injured Workers Hurts Families and Communities

DECEMBER 2017

Nail-On Flashing





## Contents

| L. Introduction   | 1         |
|---|-----------|
| 2. Death and Injury on the Job in Mississippi                                   |           |
| A. Suffering Severe Injuries at Work in Mississippi                             |           |
| 3. Meager Benefits to Injured Workers in Mississippi                            |           |
| A. The Lowest Benefits for the Most Severely Injured                            |           |
| B. The Least Number of Weeks for the Most Severely Injured                      |           |
| <u>C. Is this how we take care of Mississippi workers and their families?</u>   |           |
| 4. Key Policy Recommendations   |           |
| <ul> <li><u>4. Key Policy Recommendations</u></li> <li>5. References</li> </ul> |           |
|   | <u>14</u> |

### Acknowledgements

This report was made possible by the generous support of the W.K. Kellogg Foundation and the Public Welfare Foundation. Special thanks to Jaribu Hill of the Mississippi Workers' Center for Human Rights, whose partnership and vision for raising awareness of the plight of injured workers made this publication possible. Additionally, we would like to thank the following for their valuable contributions to the thought and content expressed in this report: Catherine Bacon of the Center's Rights Team, and Maya Pinto, Hooman Hedayati, Kim Diehl, Norman Eng, Eleanor Cooney, and Rebecca Dixon of NELP.



### **National Employment Law Project**

For more than 45 years, the National Employment Law Project (NELP) has sought to ensure that America upholds for all workers her promise of opportunity and economic security through work. NELP fights for policies to create good jobs, expand access to work, and strengthen protections and support for low-wage workers and the unemployed.



### **Mississippi Workers' Center for Human Rights**

For more than 20 years, the Mississippi Workers' Center for Human Rights has joined with Mississippi workers and their families to heighten awareness about the plight of low-wage workers in the state of Mississippi and the southern region. Through popular education, which includes mass messaging (billboard and postcard mailers, radio and television ads, and door-to-door canvasses), the Center works with its members and supporters to gain visibility for the most vulnerable and marginalized in the State—low-wage African American and Latino workers and their families.

### Author

Deborah Berkowitz Senior Fellow, NELP

### **Photo Credits**

Our Stories Photography Kim Diehl, Communications Strategist, NELP





# **1** Introduction



Mississippi workers face one of the highest on-the-job fatality rates of any state in the nation. Every day, more than a million workers in Mississippi head to work to support their families and communities. They work in industries such as shipbuilding, catfish and poultry processing, steel mills, retail, construction, agriculture, healthcare, auto manufacturing, and furniture and wood products manufacturing. Many of these jobs can be dangerous—where job hazards cause serious injuries. In fact, **Mississippi workers face one of the highest on-the-job fatality rates of any state in the nation.** Furthermore, Mississippi workers suffer hundreds of severe injuries every year and face a workers' compensation system where benefits are so low that injured workers and their families are at risk of falling into poverty.

# **2** Death and Injury on the Job in Mississippi

Workplace injuries are preventable. Since the passage of the Occupational Safety and Health Act with bipartisan support in 1970, employers have had the responsibility to provide safe workplaces to prevent workers from getting injured on the job. Work can be dangerous, and the law requires companies to provide necessary safety training and safety gear and to make sure safeguards are in place on machines and other dangerous equipment to protect workers.

No workers should have to sacrifice their life or health for a paycheck. The evidence is clear that safety pays: safe workplaces save employers money, prevent injuries, and contribute to a more robust economy. It is estimated that workplace injuries cost the economy more than \$198 billion annually. Yet, study after study clearly show that when employers provide safe equipment and implement basic safety measures, they save money.

But despite a law requiring safe workplaces being on the books for more than 40 years, workers in Mississippi are getting injured and killed on the job. In fact, **workers in Mississippi are killed on the job at a rate twice as high as the national average of all other states.** (See **Figure 1**.)



Workers in Mississippi are killed on the job at a rate twice as high as the national average of all other states.



### Figure 1:

Mississippi Workers Are Suffering Fatal Job-Injury Rates Twice as High as the National Average (2011 to 2015)



#### Source: Bureau of Labor Statistics



### Figure 2:

Mississippi Workers Face the Fourth-Highest Rate of Fatal Work Injuries in the Nation (Per 100,000 Workers, 2015)



Source: Bureau of Labor Statistics CFOI

## Figure 3: Fatal Work Injuries in Mississippi by Occupation (2014 to 2015)



Source: Bureau of Labor Statistics CFOI

Two occupations saw more than half of Mississippi's worker fatalities: transportation and material handling (35 percent) and construction and extraction (17 percent). (See **Figure 3**.)

As shown in Figure 4, the three industrial sectors with the highest workplace fatalities in Mississippi are:

- Transportation and utilities;
- Agriculture, forestry, fishing, and hunting; and
- Construction.

**Of key concern, each of the above industrial sectors in Mississippi has a fatal occupational injury rate** (number of fatalities per 100,000 full-time-equivalent workers) **higher than the national average.** 

## Figure 4:

Fatal Work Injuries in Mississippi by Industry (2014 to 2015)

- Transportation and warehousing
- Construction
- Agriculture, forestry, fishing, and hunting
- Manufacturing
- Administrative and waste services
- Retail trade
- Wholesale trade
- Information
- Health care and social assistance
- Industry not reported



Source: Bureau of Labor Statistics CFOI

## $A\,$ Suffering Severe Injuries at Work in Mississippi

While the data from the Bureau of Labor Statistics includes all the workplace-related fatalities in Mississippi, it does not include information on total serious injuries in Mississippi. That is because Mississippi is one of only nine states that chose not to participate in this data collection. Mississippi is therefore lacking data on where injuries are occurring, how big the problem is, and what can be done to protect workers. Without this injury-related monitoring, it is difficult to develop effective solutions to truly protect workers from workplace injuries in Mississippi.

## **SEVERE INJURIES**

A lthough there is no complete data on all serious work-related injuries in the state, there is data available on a certain category of serious injuries in Mississippi. Since 2015, employers in Mississippi have had to report to federal OSHA all severe injuries resulting in an amputation or loss of an eye, and injuries that required a worker to be hospitalized for treatment. This clearly does not include all work-related serious injuries—since injuries and illnesses such as broken bones, some lacerations, carpal tunnel syndrome, and other workplace illnesses may not lead to an overnight stay in a hospital or an amputation. But a close analysis of the employer reports of severe injuries do begin to paint a picture of the dangers Mississippi workers face on the job.

## Catherine Bacon's Story



I was injured on the job after 15 years of hand-filleting, four years as a scale operator and trimmer. My hands gave out. I underwent carpal tunnel relief surgery. I returned back to work on light duty. Two months later, I was fired. The reason they gave me was I could no longer do the job anymore. But I was doing my job. They still fired me. With the help of my union, I returned back to work. There are many other workers who face similar challenges every day."

Over the past two years in Mississippi, employers report that more than 200 workers each year suffered a work injury so severe that it resulted in an amputation, loss of an eye, or hospitalization. Between 2015 and 2016, Mississippi employers made 413 reports to the Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA) of workers suffering the most severe injuries. (See **Figure 5**.)

## Figure 5:

Total Number of Severe Injury Reports in Mississippi (2015 to 2016)



Source: Bureau of Labor Statistics



Approximately four workers a week in Mississippi suffer an amputation or an injury that put them in the hospital.

Left thumb amputated at last knuckle after getting caught in clamp ....

Worker's right hand crushed in a punch press . . . .

Fingertip amputated while cutting bone-in ham on band saw . . . .

Index and middle fingers amputated while operating table saw....

Employee lost left knuckle after hand crushed in fillet machine; operator restarted machine while worker's hand still inside; machine not locked out . . . . That is approximately four workers a week in Mississippi suffering an amputation or an injury that put them in the hospital. These are injuries where workers suffered horrible and potentially life-changing damage, such as the devastating injuries suffered by a Mississippi shipyard worker in October 2017.

## Explosion at Mississippi Shipyard Leaves Employee Critical October 21, 2017

PASCAGOULA — An employee at a Mississippi shipyard has been hurt after an explosion at the facility. . . .

WLOX-TV reports the incident at Ingalls in Pascagoula happened Friday morning.

Ingalls spokesman Bill Glenn says a shipfitter was performing hot work in a unit when the incident happened about 8:30 a.m. Family members tell the television station the employee suffered wounds over 78 percent of his body. Glenn says the employee has been transported to USA Medical Center in Mobile, Alabama, for further care.

## Figure 6:

Mississippi Industries with the Highest Reported Number of Severe Injuries: Amputations and Injuries Resulting in Hospitalization (2015 to 2016):

| Number of Severe<br>Injuries Reported | Industry in Mississippi   |
|---------------------------------------|---|
| 37                                    | Food Manufacturing (cat fish processing,<br>poultry processing, and other food<br>processing) |
| 34                                    | Wood Product Manufacturing  |
| 31                                    | Specialty Trade Contractors   |
| 30                                    | Transportation Equipment Manufacturing<br>(motor vehicle manufacturing and ship<br>building)  |
| 19                                    | Furniture and Related Product Manufacturing   |
| 18                                    | Fabricated Metal Product Manufacturing  |
| 16                                    | Heavy and Civil Engineering Construction  |
| 15                                    | Machinery Manufacturing   |
| 15                                    | Administrative and Support Services   |
| 13                                    | Construction of Buildings   |
| 13                                    | Primary Metal Manufacturing   |



Figure 7: Mississippi Employers with Largest Number of Severe Injury Reports (2015 to 2016)

| Mississippi Employer                | Number of<br>Severe Injury<br>Reports |
|-------------------------------------|---------------------------------------|
| Huntington Ingalls Industries, Inc. | 14                                    |
| Koch Foods                          | 8                                     |
| Southern Hens                       | 6                                     |
| Georgia-Pacific                     | 6                                     |
| Kroger                              | 6                                     |
| Howard Industries                   | 5                                     |
| Mississippi Steel Processing, Llc   | 4                                     |
| Walmart                             | 4                                     |
| Ashley Furniture Industries, Inc.   | 4                                     |
| Nissan                              | 4                                     |
| Mississippi Polymers                | 4                                     |

A lthough workers in Mississippi are dying on the job at rates twice as high as the national average, and workers suffer hundreds of severe workplace injuries every year—there were only 11 OSHA inspectors in the entire state of Mississippi in 2016. At that level, it would take OSHA more than 130 years to inspect every workplace under its jurisdiction in Mississippi just once.

Adding insult to injury, since the Trump administration took office, the number of OSHA inspectors in Mississippi has been further reduced from 2016 levels. As a result, the number of OSHA inspections conducted in Mississippi from January 25<sup>th</sup> to October 1<sup>st</sup> of this year has fallen by one-third when compared with the same time period from the previous year. This decline of over 100 inspections by OSHA in 2017 represents a significant reduction in safety and health protection for the workers of Mississippi.



With only 11 OSHA inspectors for the state of Mississippi, it would take more than 130 years to inspect every workplace just once.



The number of OSHA inspectors in Mississippi has been further reduced to fewer than 11.

## Figure 8:

Top 15 OSHA Penalties in Mississippi (2015 and 2016)

| Employer                                 | Issuance   | Sum of Current Penalty |
|--|------------|------------------------|
| Tyson Foods Inc.*                        | 12/19/2016 | \$102,625.00           |
| Omega Protein, Inc.                      | 1/21/2015  | \$83,900.00            |
| Great Southern Building Systems, L.I.c.* | 3/2/2016   | \$79,800.00            |
| Koch Foods Of Mississippi, Llc*          | 9/16/2016  | \$76,161.00            |
| Dollar General                           | 4/8/2016   | \$72,000.00            |
| Noah Construction Inc.                   | 9/30/2016  | \$50,952.00            |
| Dollar General                           | 7/11/2016  | \$47,500.00            |
| Hankins Lumber Company, Inc.             | 10/18/2016 | \$44,805.00            |
| Nautic Star, Llc                         | 6/1/2016   | \$41,880.00            |
| Tallahatchie Lumber, Llc                 | 8/28/2015  | \$40,100.00            |
| Thomas Matthews                          | 4/15/2015  | \$36,000               |
| Stellar Management Group, Inc.*          | 12/19/2016 | \$35,987.00            |
| Jose Mata Masonry Inc                    | 2/26/2016  | \$33,880.00            |
| H.m. Richards, Inc.                      | 2/27/2015  | \$33,100.00            |
| Nissan North America                     | 6/7/2016   | \$32,000.00            |

\*Under contest by the employer

# **3** Meager Benefits to Injured Workers in Mississippi

## Figure 9:

How Much Is Your Limb Worth? Maximum Available Compensation for the Loss of a Body Part in Mississippi Compared to the National Average



Source: "Workers' Comp Benefits: How Much is a Limb Worth?" by ProPublica"

When a worker gets injured on the job, the Mississippi Workers' Compensation system is supposed to be there to help. (Workers' compensation is a state-run system, with every state passing its own laws and own rules.) The Mississippi Workers' Compensation system was set up almost 70 years ago as part of the country's social safety net to provide critical support to workers who are injured or made sick on the job. Workers gave up their right to sue employers, for a no-fault system where they would be assured protection against disruption of income and sufficient medical care and rehabilitation services. This is often referred to as the "grand bargain." But it is not really a bargain for the workers of Mississippi.

In addition, Mississippi is one of a handful of states where the workers' compensation law does not contain protections for workers from employer retaliation for filing a workers' compensation claim. The lack of such necessary protections results in many workers opting not to file workers' compensation claims for fear they will lose their job. The result is that workers, their families, and their communities shoulder the cost of the work-related injury—not the employer.





## A The Lowest Benefits for the Most Severely Injured

The most vulnerable of all injured workers are those who suffer temporary and/or permanent total disability due to an injury at work. They went to work in the morning able to do their job, and then their lives were permanently transformed by a completely disabling work-related injury. For these workers, Mississippi Workers' Compensation provides benefits that are the lowest weekly dollar amount of any state, and furthermore, Mississippi limits payment of these benefits to the lowest number of weeks of any state in the nation.

**Figure10** shows that Mississippi has the lowest maximum weekly compensation in the nation for workers suffering an on-the-job injury that resulted in temporary total disability.





Maximum Workers' Compensation Weekly Benefit for Temporary Total Disability in All 50 States and D.C.

Source: National Academy of Social Insurance

## **B** The Least Number of Weeks for the Most Severely Injured

## Figure 11:

Mississippi Workers' Compensation Provides the Least Number of Weeks of Benefits for the Permanently Disabled of 49 States and D.C.



Source: National Academy of Social Insurance

Mississippi holds the dubious distinction of being the state that provides the least number of weeks of benefits when a worker suffers a permanent total disability—an injury so severe that the person cannot work again. Mississippi is the only state with a maximum benefit cap of only 450 weeks following a permanently disabling injury. (See **Figure 11**.) More than 40 states provide benefits for life or until a worker reaches retirement age for Social Security. All others cap the maximum duration of benefits above 450 weeks. Mississippi is far behind every other state; **450 weeks is simply not enough.** 



Mississippi provides the least number of weeks of permanent total disability benefits—450 weeks is simply not enough.



## C Is this how we take care of Mississippi workers and their families?

Workers' compensation benefits provided to Mississippi workers suffering serious injuries on the job have been steadily declining for years, further disadvantaging the state's workers. (See **Figure 12**.)

That means working people in Mississippi are at great risk of falling into poverty as a result of workplace injuries and the failure of state workers' compensation system to provide them with adequate benefits. The Workers' Compensation system is clearly failing the most severely injured workers in Mississippi—providing less than minimal compensation for workers who sacrifice their life and limbs for Mississippi's economy. Workers, their families, and their communities are bearing more of the costs of work-related injuries and illnesses than workers and families in all other states. We must stand up for the hardworking families in Mississippi, invest in preventing work-related injuries, and improve workers' compensation benefits so we are not adding injury to inequality.



Source: National Academy of Social Insurance



The Workers' Compensation system is clearly failing the most severely injured workers in Mississippi providing less than minimal compensation for workers who sacrifice their life and limbs for Mississippi's economy.

# **4** Key Policy Recommendations

Amend the Mississippi Workers' Compensation law to raise the cap on the maximum number of weeks for temporary totally disabled workers from 450 to 520 weeks of benefits. Remove the cap on maximum workers' compensation benefits for permanently disabled workers.



Amend the Mississippi Workers' Compensation law to include commonsense anti-retaliation language that prohibits retaliating, discharging or threatening to discharge an employee for seeking workers' compensation benefits or in any manner intentionally obstructing an employee seeking workers' compensation benefits. The majority of state workers' compensation laws already include these protections.



To gain a better understanding of the nature and numbers of serious work-related injuries and illnesses in Mississippi, **the** state should participate in the collection of nonfatal injury and illness data for the Bureau of Labor Statistics' Survey of Occupational Injuries and Illnesses. Forty-one other states already participate.

The Occupational Safety and Health Administration office in Mississippi should be fully staffed with a minimum of 11 inspectors (2016-2017 levels) to assure that workers and employers are provided assistance and protection.

# **5** References

- "Death on the Job: The Toll of Neglect. A National and State-By-State Profile of Worker Safety and Health in the United States." Publication. 26th ed. Washington: AFL-CIO, 2017. Accessed November 17, 2017. <u>https://aflcio.org/sites/default/files/2017-04/2017Death-on-the-Job\_0.pdf</u>.
- 2. "Explosion at Mississippi Shipyard Leaves Employee Critical." *Associated Press*, October 21, 2017. Accessed November 17, 2017. <u>http://www.clarionledger.com/story/news/local/2017/10/21/</u> <u>shipyard-explosion-ingalls/788016001/</u>.
- Groeger, Lena, Michael Grabell, and Cynthia Cotts. "Workers' Comp Benefits: How Much Is a Limb Worth?" *ProPublica*, February 27, 2015. Accessed November 17, 2017. <u>http://projects.propublica.org/graphics/</u> workers-compensation-benefits-by-limb.
- Lewis, Patrick H., Leslie M. Altman, John M. Cerilli, Eduardo "Jim" Cuaderes, Jr., Natalie C. Gros, Harry D. Jones, Bonnie L. Kristan, Eugene Ryu, Michael Salveson, Michael T. Short, and Kimberly Zabroski. *Littler's Workers' Compensation Retaliation Survey*. Report. Littler Mendelson, P.C., 2012. Accessed November 17, 2017. <u>https://</u> www.littler.com/files/WorkersComp\_RetaliationSurvey\_4-3-12.pdf.
- McLaren, Christopher F., and Marjorie L. Baldwin. Workers' Compensation: Benefits, Coverage, and Costs. Washington, DC: National Academy of Social Insurance, 2017. Accessed November 17, 2017. https://www.nasi.org/sites/default/files/research/NASI Workers%20Comp%20Report%202017\_web.pdf.
- United States Department of Labor. U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics. "News Release: Employer-Reported Workplace Injuries and Illnesses--2016." News release, November 09, 2017. Accessed November 17, 2017. <u>https://www.bls.gov/news.release/osh.htm</u>.

- 7. United States Department of Labor, Occupational Safety and Health Administration. *Establishment Search*. Accessed November 17, 2017. https://www.osha.gov/pls/imis/establishment.html.
- United States Department of Labor, Occupational Safety and Health Administration. *Inspection Information*. Accessed November 17, 2017. <u>https://www.osha.gov/pls/imis/inspectionNr.html</u>.
- 9. United States Department of Labor. Occupational Safety and Health Administration. *Severe Injury Reports*. Accessed November 17, 2017. <u>https://www.osha.gov/severeinjury/index.html</u>.
- United States Department of Labor. OSHA Enforcement Data. Accessed November 17, 2017. <u>https://enforcedata.dol.gov/views/data\_summary.php</u>.
- 11. United States. United States Department of Labor. U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics. *Census of Fatal Occupational Injuries (CFOI)* -*Current and Revised Data*. Accessed November 17, 2017. <u>https://www. bls.gov/iif/oshcfoi1.htm</u>.
- 12. United States. United States Department of Labor. U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics. Fatal Occupational Injuries, Total Hours Worked, and Rates of Fatal Occupational Injuries by Selected Worker Characteristics, Occupations, and Industries, Civilian Workers, 2015. Accessed November 17, 2017. <u>https://www.bls.gov/iif/oshwc/cfoi/ cfoi\_rates\_2015hb.xlsx</u>.
- United States. United States Department of Labor. U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics. Fatal Occupational Injury Rates by Industry, 2015, Mississippi. Accessed November 17, 2017. <u>https://www.bls.gov/iif/oshwc/cfoi/rate2015ms.htm</u>.
- 14. United States. United States Department of Labor, Occupational Safety and Health Administration. *Adding Injury to Inequality: The costs of failing to protect workers on the job, 2015.* Accessed November 17, 2017. https://www.dol.gov/osha/report/20150304-inequality.pdf





## www.nelp.org

## NELP National Office 75 Maiden Lane Suite 601 New York, NY 10038 212-285-3025 tel 212-285-3044 fax

## Washington DC Office 2040 S Street NW Washington, DC 20009 202-683-4873 tel

202-234-8584 fax

## **California Office** 405 14th Street Suite 401 Oakland, CA 94612 510-663-5700 tel 510-663-2028 fax

Washington State Office 317 17th Avenue South Seattle, WA 98144 206-324-4000 tel

2017 National Employment Law Project. This report is covered by the Creative Commons "Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivs" license fee see http://creativecommons.org/licenses). For further inquiries, please contact NELP (nelp@nelp.org).